
Agenda
HOME Program Commission Meeting

Municipal Building, 625 52nd Street - Room 202, Kenosha, WI
Tuesday, January 30, 2024

4:45 pm

Committee Member Anthony Kennedy, Chairperson Alderperson Ruth Dyson
Committee Member Stephen Retherford, Vice-Chairperson Alderperson Holly Kangas
Alderperson Brandi Ferree Committee Member Mark Bourque

Committee Member Lydia Spottswood

Call to Order
Roll Call
Citizens Comments

Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting held February 7, 2023

1. 2024 HOME Program Description - PUBLIC HEARING

Committee Member's Comments

IF YOU ARE DISABLED AND NEED ASSISTANCE, PLEASE CALL 653-4030 BY NOON
OF THIS MEETING DATE TO MAKE ARRANGEMENTS FOR REASONABLE ON-SITE ACCOMMODATIONS.

City of Kenosha, 625 52nd Street, Kenosha Wisconsin 53140 | T: 262-653-4030 |communitydevelopment-inspections@kenosha.org
KENOSHA.ORG

mailto:cityclerk@kenosha.org
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HOME PROGRAM COMMISSION
Minutes

February 7, 2023

MEMBERS PRESENT: Alderperson Ruth Dyson, Alderperson Brandi Ferree,
Alderperson Holly Kangas, Veronica Flores,
Mark Bourque, Stephen Retherford and Anthony Kennedy

STAFF PRESENT: Mike Maki

The meeting was called to order at 6:30pm by Ms. Kangas, roll call was taken.

Citizens Comments –

Diane Kastelic with Habitat for Humanity was present.

Lyn Elvetici, Director of the Kenosha Housing Authority was present for questions.

A motion was made by Ms. Dyson and seconded by Ms. Flores to approve the minutes
of the September 28, 2021 meeting. The motion passed. (Ayes 7, Noes 0)

1. Election of Chairperson and Vice Chairperson of the HOME Program
Commission

Ms. Kangas nominated Mr. Kennedy as Chairperson. Mr. Bourque seconded the
nomination.

Ms. Dyson nominated Ms. Flores as Chairperson. Ms. Flores denied the nomination.

A motion was made by Ms. Kangas and seconded by Mr. Bourque to elect Mr. Kennedy
as Chairperson of the HOME Program Commission. The motion passed. (Ayes 7, Noes
0)

A motion was made by Ms. Dyson and seconded by Mr. Bourque to elect Mr. Retherford
as Vice Chairperson of the HOME Program Commission. The motion passed. (Ayes 7,
Noes 0)

2. HOME-ARP Allocation Plan – PUBLIC HEARING

Public hearing opened and closed. No one spoke.

Mr. Maki explained that HOME-ARP funds are funds that were awarded to the City in
late 2021 through the American Rescue Plan. The City of Kenosha received just over
$1.9 million in funding. In 2022, HUD made a change to the rules for these funds, so we
are now required to submit an Allocation Plan to HUD by March 31, 2023. We have
been working on this plan since November, starting with an online survey that was open
for a month with sixty-seven (67) respondents. A public forum was also held at the
Kenosha Public Museum which had twenty-two (22) people in attendance. The
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responses received help guide our Allocation Plan. HOME-ARP funds are required to
address qualifying populations. Qualifying populations include the homeless, those at
risk of becoming homeless, other vulnerable people like individuals experiencing
domestic violence, human trafficking, as well as veterans. The funds can be used for
eligible activities including development and support of affordable housing, not meaning
the construction of single family homes, but strictly rental units. We provide Tenant
Based Rental Assistance with our HOME Program through the Housing Authority for the
elderly population. We can help pay for supportive services like housing counseling,
prevention of homelessness, child care, job training and legal services. We can also
help pay for the acquisition and development of non-congregate shelter units. In the
Allocation Plan, the City is proposing to fund just under $443,000 for services, just over
$226,000 for the Tenant Based Rental Assistance, $1,000,000 for the development of
affordable rental housing and possibly three (3) to four (4) transitional housing units. The
City most likely will be taking on this endeavor, working in conjunction with the
organizations that provide supportive services. We also have just over $98,000 for
non-profit capacity building, and just over $196,000 budgeted for administration and
planning.

Ms. Dyson asked how many residents can stay in the transitional housing units?

Mr. Maki explained that based on current transitional units, most residents spend about
twelve (12) to eighteen (18) months there. These units will probably have three (3) to
four (4) bedrooms each and will accommodate a family. There will be about three (3) to
four (4) units, so three (3) to four (4) families about every twelve (12) to eighteen (18)
months. It all depends how fast the family can move into permanent housing.

Ms. Dyson asked if there would be training while they are in the transitional housing and
follow up after they move on?

Mr. Maki said yes, the residents will receive training while in the transitional housing.

Ms. Elvetici added that their Section 8 program provides rental assistance. Some
residents need mental health help, some need other disability services. Case managers
do follow along and provide guidance. So yes, they do continue to receive help after
they move into permanent housing.

Ms. Flores asked if there are any sites in mind for these buildings yet?

Mr. Maki said not at this time. Ideally, the property would be a City-owned lot, but at this
time it is still in the very beginning stages.

Ms. Flores asked if the idea was to have sporadic housing around the City?

Mr. Maki answered yes.

Mr. Bourque questioned if this construction would be similar to how the City builds
homes, where we put plans and specs together and then bid out the project?

Mr. Maki answered yes.

Mr. Kennedy asked if we build three (3) to four (4) room units, will that translate to more
units if there is less bedrooms if we build only two (2) bedroom units?
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Mr. Maki stated potentially, yes. There are different ways to address this need with
having either a family occupy the space, or filling the unit with individuals, meaning three
(3) strangers would be living together. Mr. Maki believes keeping a family together in the
units would be an easier sell.

Mr. Kennedy asked who would be managing these transitional buildings?

Mr. Maki stated that Kenosha County, Women and Children’s Horizons or the Shalom
Center would be a potential manager. Women and Children’s Horizons often has a wait
list, so they could possibly manage those units. It will not be the City taking on the
management.

Mr. Kennedy asked that the City would still be the owner of the property?

Mr. Maki explained that is still to be determined.

A motion was made by Mr. Bourque and seconded by Mr. Retherford to incorporate the
language as presented in the 2023 HOME-ARP Program. The motion passed. (Ayes 7,
Noes 0)

A motion was made by Ms. Kangas and seconded by Ms. Dyson to approve the
HOME-ARP Allocation Plan as presented. The motion passed. (Ayes 7, Noes 0)

3. 2023 HOME Program Description – PUBLIC HEARING

Public hearing opened and closed. No one spoke.

Mr. Maki stated that we currently fund the Kenosha Housing Authority Tenant Based
Rental Assistance for those who are elderly, disabled or veterans. We currently serve
twenty-two (22) individuals with rental assistance, equaling to over $10,000 a month.
We also supply some of the Housing Authority’s administrative funds to help with their
expenses. Habitat for Humanity has been a partner with us since 2013. As of now, they
have four (4) different homes under construction and about 90% of the funds for this
project come from the HOME program funds. Habitat for Humanity uses their resources
to leverage contractors and donations to help build those homes. We have two (2)
homes being built in the Wilson neighborhood, and two (2) just East of Bain Elementary
in the Washington Park neighborhood. With these new funds, we are looking at two (2)
additional houses based on how much funding we currently have, plus what we are
looking to fund with this years funding. The HOME Program was an offshoot of the
CDBG Program. CDBG funds generally do not cover housing, so the HOME Program’s
purpose was to address those housing needs. The mission is to develop or preserve
affordable housing units. Every year, we put together a funding plan to present to HUD.
We look at the existing funds we have, as well as what we are expecting to receive from
HUD. This year, we are expecting the same amount as we received in 2022, which was
just over $584,000. We currently have just under $137,000 of existing funds that have
not yet been allocated to building homes or providing rental assistance. We do intend to
get about $60,000 in program income. This money comes from people who have
purchased City-owned properties, who then make payments on second mortgage loans
to the City, as well as HOME funded rental developments.

Mr. Maki continued on explaining the breakdown of the 2023 budget totaling just over
$781,000. There are mandates that need to be followed when allocating these HOME
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funds. The first mandate states that only a maximum of 10% of HOME funds can be put
toward administrative and staff expenses. A minimum of 15% of the funds need to be
allocated to Community Housing Development Organizations (CHDO), also known as
Habitat for Humanity. The last mandate states that a maximum of 5% of funds can be
used for CHDO administrative and staffing expenses. The activities to be funded with
the 2023 HOME funds include homeowner rehabilitation (loan program),
acquisition/rehabilitation of home buyer properties by CHDO or a sub-recipient, new
construction of single family homes by CHDO or a sub-recipient, Tenant Based Rental
Assistance (TBRA) for the elderly and disabled, and finally, the administrative expenses.
Looking at the numbers, administrative expenses is to get just over $58,000, plus 10%
of the program income which gives us an extra $6,000. TBRA expenses will receive a
total of $220,000 and CHDO will receive just over $377,000.

Ms. Kangas asked if any of the program loans are in default?

Mr. Maki said currently, there are none. We did have some that were written off the City
books in the past.

Ms. Kangas asked what that total amount was for?

Mr. Maki stated he is unsure the exact amount, but an estimate of about $60,000 to
$80,000. The average loan for a Homebuyer Loan is about $20,000.

Ms. Kangas asked if the City has a lien on the property?

Mr. Maki stated yes, we still have a lien on the property.

Ms. Kangas asked if we typically foreclose?

Mr. Maki explained we typically do not foreclose unless the resident has paid off their
first mortgage. The City would end up responsible for paying off that first mortgage as
well.

Mr. Kennedy asked when the TBRA program started?

Mr. Maki answered that it started in 2013, about ten (10) years ago.

Mr. Kennedy questioned what it would take to reevaluate or expand this category?

Mr. Maki said with the HOME- ARP funds from the Allocation Plan, we are trying to
address the population other than the elderly. People with housing cost burdens are
paying more than 30% to 50% of their monthly income to rent. TBRA funds can be used
to try to address those problems. The elderly population usually does not have problems
like maybe someone who is mentally ill or has a history of being homeless. If there are
not many problems with the other populations, we can use those TBRA funds with the
HOME Program funds to try and address those populations as well. Right now, there
may be no chance for an expansion.

Mr. Kennedy explained that Kenosha is becoming a very hot housing market and that is
is becoming difficult to afford to live in town on an average wage.

Mr. Maki explained that every five (5) years, we need to approve a new Consolidated
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Plan. The Consolidated Plan is a guide on how to use both the HOME and CDBG funds.
We will be starting the Consolidated Plan next year, so we can look into making some
changes for these other programs.

A motion was made by Mr. Bourque and seconded by Ms. Kangas to approve the 2023
HOME Program Description as presented. The motion passed. (Ayes 7, Noes 0)

Commissioner's Comments –

Mr. Kennedy stated there are no links in the draft Allocation Plan so he cannot go
through it section by section. He would like links added.

A motion to adjourn was made by Mr. Kennedy and seconded by Ms. Dyson. The
motion passed. (Ayes 7, Noes 0) The meeting adjourned at 7:03 pm.

Certification that the minutes have been approved by the HOME Program Commission

_______________________________________________
Timothy M. Casey, Director of City Development

Meeting Minutes Prepared by: Olyvia Holbach, City Development
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